

Reform / Transform: A Policing Policy Toolkit INVESTIVENTS IN PUBLIC SAFETY BUBLIC SAFETY BUBLIC POLICING



POLICY BACKGROUND

Over the last 30 years, at both the national and local levels, governments have dramatically increased their spending on policing and incarceration, while drastically cutting investments in basic infrastructure and slowing investments in social safety-net programs.¹ These spending patterns have continued despite the fact that studies show that providing a living wage, access to holistic health services and treatment, educational opportunities, and stable housing have far more impact on reducing crime than additional police or prisons.² For far too long, governments have narrowly defined and resourced public safety through the lens of greater policing and incarceration—choosing to resource punitive systems rather than supportive and nourishing ones.

Community members and advocates around the country are doing vital work to redefine and re-imagine what real safety looks like in their neighborhoods. They are making the case that increased public safety does not come from additional police officers, arrests, jails, and harsher punishments, but rather a dramatic investment in critical resources addressing the root causes of trauma, economic insecurity, housing displacement, and drug abuse.³ Communities have highlighted alternatives such as supportive housing, community mental health clinics, jobs programs, and educational opportunities as the solutions that directly address these root causes.

Mass criminalization and incarceration are direct results of the nation's historic systems of structural racism and discrimination, and its current manifestation is made possible through a large and complex justice system with sweeping power and huge resources.⁴ In addition to outsized spending on policing and jails, local jurisdictions dedicate massive resources to related components such as probation, prosecutors, trial courts, and the bail bond industry—all of which must all be examined and addressed in policy and budgetary reform.

Most critically, any local budget campaign to divest from criminalization and invest in communities must be grounded in community demands and anchored in grassroots leadership. A robust outside strategy can provide an important lever for elected officials when engaging in budget advocacy to re-imagine public safety. Community support is essential to sustaining efforts to divest from police budgets, which are isolating, politically unpopular, and met with great resistance by well-organized institutions, such as police unions and chambers of commerce.

ASSESSING THE LANDSCAPE

The demand for increased investments in communities requires a specific analysis based on factors such as a jurisdiction's size, budget, and location. For example, in some rural communities in upstate New York, jails are often used as the only available mental health and substance abuse resource, creating unique challenges to demanding divestments from police or jails.⁵ This type of dynamic may not be present in a larger city with existing infrastructure and resources to support non-punitive programs to better address mental health and substance abuse needs. In addition, it is important to become familiar with the jurisdiction's police union contract, given that budget advocacy is closely tied to police union contract negotiations.

When preparing to make demands for alternative investments in public safety, local elected officials should analyze a jurisdiction's current budget priorities, as evidenced by the relative spending dedicated to police and incarceration compared to investments in community services and resources. On its own, a local budget analysis is not a comprehensive analysis because it does not account for all state-level expenditures (for example, education is typically funded primarily at the state level), but it serves to highlight the discretionary power of cities and counties in resourcing vital community programs and services. The following questions can help to make the case that these programs and services are under-resourced when compared to police departments, jails, and other forms of criminalization:

Questions to Evaluate Your Jurisdiction	Answer		Where to Look
How much does the city/county allocate to the police and corrections departments as a percentage of the general fund?	Police Dept General Fund Allocation + Corrections Dept General Fund Allocation: Total General Fund:	\$/ \$= %	Local budget documents
How much does the city/county allocate to the police and corrections departments as a percentage of the total budget?	Police Dept Total Budget Allocation + Corrections Dept Total Budget Allocation: Total Budget:	/ \$= %	Local budget documents
How much of the city/county's restricted funds go toward law enforcement (i.e. funds that are earmarked for law enforcement and not discretionary) as a	Restricted Funds for Law Enforcement:	/ \$= %	Local budget documents
percent of all restricted funds?	All Restricted Funds:		

Local Progress Impact Lab | Policing Policy Toolkit

Questions to Evaluate Your Jurisdiction	Answer		Where to Look
By comparison, how much does the city/ county allocate to departments that are responsible for affordable housing, jobs programs, mental health, and youth development, as a percentage of the general fund?	General Fund Allocation to Affordable Housing Programs:	/ \$= %	Local budget documents
	Total General Fund:		
	General Fund Allocation to Jobs Programs :	/ \$= %	
	Total General Fund:		
	General Fund Allocation to Mental Health Services:	/ \$= %	
	Total General Fund:		

Questions to Evaluate Your Jurisdiction	Answer		Where to Look
	General Fund Allocation to Youth Development Programs:	/ \$= %	
How much does the city/county allocate to departments that are responsible for affordable housing, jobs programs, mental health, and youth development,	Total General Fund: Total Budget Allocation to Affordable Housing Programs:	\$%	Local budget documents
as a percentage of the total budget?	Total Budget:		
	Total Budget Allocation to Jobs Programs:	\$%	
	Total Budget:		

Questions to Evaluate Your Jurisdiction	Answer		Where to Look
	Total Budget Allocation to Mental Health Services: Total Budget:	\$%	
	Total Budget Allocation to Youth Development Programs: Total Budget:	/ \$= %	
In the last 10 years, how much have general fund allocations to police and corrections departments increased, relative to the overall growth of the general fund?	Police Dept General Fund Allocation + Corrections Dept General Fund Allocation (Current):	\$(Y2)	Local budget documents
	Police Dept General Fund Allocation + Corrections Dept General Fund Allocation (10 years ago):	\$(Y1)	
	Percent Change: (Y2-Y1)/Y1=	%	

Questions to Evaluate Your Jurisdiction	Answer		Where to Look
	Compared to:		
	Total General Fund (Current):		
		\$(Y2)	
	Total General Fund (10 years		
	ago):	\$(Y1)	
	Percent Change: (Y2-Y1)/Y1 =		
		%	
In the last 10 years, how much have		\$(Y2)	Local budget documents
total budget allocations to police	Allocation + Corrections Dept General Fund Allocation		
and corrections departments increased, relative to the overall	(Current):		
growth of the total budget?	Police Dept General Fund	\$ (Y1)	
	Allocation + Corrections Dept	4 (11)	
	General Fund Allocation (10		
	years ago):		
	Percent Change: (Y2-Y1)/Y1 =	%	
	Compared to:		
	Total Budget (Current):	\$(Y2)	
	Total Budget (10 years ago):	\$(Y1)	
	Percent Change: (Y2-Y1)/Y1 =	%	

i It is also useful to compare changes in allocations to affordable housing programs, jobs programs, mental health services, and youth development programs over the same time period.

Investments in Public Safety Beyond Policing

Local Progress Impact Lab | Policing Policy Toolkit

Additional questions include the following:

- ★ How much does the city/county allocate to capital expenditures for the police, jails, and other forms of criminalization? (Capital budgets show how much a city/county is allocating to non-recurring infrastructure expenditures, although they may differ significantly from year to year.)
- ★ What are the city/county's costs per officer, per hour (looking both at salary and salary plus benefits)?
- ★ What are the city/county's total costs in police overtime?
- ★ What additional income can officers earn through the department (e.g., by conducting training within the department, through overtime, paid time off, and pensions)? (While these are benefits to which all workers should be entitled and we do not advocate for cutting benefits to workers, it is important to have a clear analysis of total expenditures on police personnel. This will help to develop a full picture of a local jurisdiction's financial liabilities.)
- How much has the number of personnel grown within the police and corrections budget, compared to personal growth in other departments of interest?
- How much does the city/county spend on other forms of criminalization (e.g., criminal courts, supervision, surveillance, prosecutors, and probation)?
- Are there non-policing programs housed within other departments that actually contribute to the criminalization of communities? (For example, in some jurisdictions, the health department, which often houses critical mental health resources, may also resource carceral programs such as correctional health services or detention programs.⁶)

BEST PRACTICES

Local elected officials can:

- ★ influence the local budget process by making the case for a decreased police budget and increased investments in the departments and programs that provide mental health services, youth development, educational opportunities, job and training programs, and affordable housing;
- resist the reflexive urge to increase police department size and budget by ensuring any contemplation of additional resources to policing is a result of a clear needs-assessment, data and budgetary analysis, and full community engagement;
- demand transparency around and justification for expenditures on police and incarceration and ensure that grassroots and community groups have meaningful access to this information, enabling real-time community mobilization;
- call for an audit by the city/county auditor's office to critically examine any reinvestment funds (i.e., toward safety beyond policing and criminalization) to ensure that spending is actually being tracked and that funds are truly being reinvested in communities, as opposed to being repackaged for purposes that do not benefit communities);
- ★ ensure that grants for new police technology are not used to further entrench over-policing, surveillance, or criminalization;
- ★ join the community in developing and advancing the narrative that public safety means investments in the resources and services that keep communities healthy and safe—not additional investments in police and jails;

- ★ engage meaningfully in the contract negotiations with the relevant police union; and
- play an advocacy and oversight role to implement, collect data on, and monitor the success of programmatic investments in communities.

LESSONS FROM THE FIELD

San Francisco, CA

John Avalos served on the San Francisco Board of Supervisors from 2009 to 2017, during which time he leveraged his influence as city budget chair to redirect excessive spending on police overtime towards critical community-based services. In 2009, after overcoming strong opposition from the police union, Avalos and his colleagues divested \$10 million from the police department and redirected that money to the city's general fund, where it was then allocated to after-school programs, youth recreation service, youth employment programs and rental subsidies for families, among many other services at the root of public wellness and safety.

Before serving on the Board of Supervisors, Avalos worked as a community organizer. In that role, he saw firsthand the massive divestment from resources and services in communities of color and witnessed high levels of incarceration, particularly among youth. He observed heavy-handed policing practices that led to a number of violent arrests, officer-involved shootings, and the killings of several young people and adults—the majority of whom were Black and Latinx. He soon began to work on issues of police accountability with grassroots organizations like Cop Watch of the Ella Baker Center. These experiences grounded him and helped shape his priorities as he took public office.

Once in office as supervisor, Avalos saw that the city was continuing to cut critical programs like after-school and employment programs, while increasing money for the police department—particularly in police overtime pay. Part of the reason for this inflated overtime budget was a policy in the city's charter, requiring that there must be 1,971 officers on the street. As a result of this mandate, the city put significant effort towards achieving that number, without consideration of true need or whether officers were strategically deployed. For example, instead of considering the specific needs of different precincts and communities, the department would saturate the streets with officers using overtime pay. Compounding this problem, the police academy training was failing to adequately train officers about how to prevent use of force, work with homeless people, or interact with people dealing with mental health crises.

In 2009, the first year of the Great Recession and when the city had a \$500,000,000 deficit, San Francisco was once again on track to cut tens of millions of dollars in funding for community programs and to move additional money into policing and police overtime pay. As chair of the budget committee that year, Avalos launched a public fight to ensure that no particular city service would be disproportionately impacted by budget cuts, and demanded that all city departments share in the sacrifice of budget cuts. In this fight, Avalos worked closely with community groups to counter strong opposition from the police union. Thousands of people took to the streets to mobilize, including labor groups and individuals who would be directly impacted by budget cuts. Avalos strategically used media to publicize their message—not just to fight the police union, but also to advance a narrative about what public safety can look like (i.e., not just additional dollars for policing, but investments in the basic resources communities need to thrive). In the end, Avalos and the social justice community were able to reprogram over \$42,000,000 in general-fund dollars to safetynet and

violence-prevention services. This figure allowed for redundancies and inefficiencies in public safety departments to be greatly reduced without eliminating any police officers or other public safety staff.

Chicago, IL

In Chicago, the No Cop Academy campaign is an effort led by community organizations across the city to stop the construction of a \$95 million cop academy (to be used for police training), and instead invest those resources in youth and communities.⁷Alderman Carlos Ramirez-Rosa has been one of the only members of council to oppose the mayor by voting against the project, choosing to stand in solidarity with communities despite the political unpopularity of his stance.

In the media, the dominant narrative about crime in Chicago has been that the city should address crime by increasing the number of police and funding for the police department. Organizers are working to reframe the definition of public safety, calling for investments in job programs, mental health resources, and education. Many of these organizations are Black- and youth-led organizations, like BYP100 and Assata's Daughters, who are advancing a bold and transformational vision of community safety. As an elected official, Ramirez-Rosa has committed to following the lead of these community leaders, and to opening up space for them at the policymaking table.

Alderman Ramirez-Rosa first engaged in this fight after learning about the community response to the mayor's announcement about the new cop academy. He came across the No Cop Academy's campaign's website and reached out to the organizers to arrange a meeting. The organizers shared their priorities for the \$95 million—i.e. funding for youth and communities, not for new funding for the police—and Alderman Ramirez-Rosa committed to being their champion on the council.

However, Ramirez-Rosa quickly realized how challenging it would be to recruit his colleagues on the council to vote to shift resources from policing to other programs. Although he had secured commitments from six colleagues to vote against using tax increment financing (TIF) to purchase the land for the academy, all six voted yes at the last minute. In preparation for the second vote, which would approve funding for the academy, organizers conducted targeted canvassing and outreach to gain support of additional aldermen to vote no. Despite their attempts, the mayor successfully stymied these efforts: only two additional aldermen voted against the funding. A third of the funding for the project is now allocated, and the council is currently waiting to hear from the mayor about where the additional funding will come from.

Despite the roadblocks, one promising outcome of the efforts to-date is that it has become clear that many residents agree that public safety dollars should go toward communities and neighborhoods instead of police. Eighty-eight percent of voters surveyed in Chicago's Ward 37 sided with organizers, agreeing that money would be better invested in communities. In the Fourth Congressional District, about two-thirds of voters agree that to improve public safety, the city should invest in funding education and after-school education, jobs programs, and mental health services.

RESOURCES

See a report by the Open Philanthropy Institute, "The impact of incarceration on crime," that shows incarceration has little to no impact on crime: https://www.openphilanthropy.org/files/Focus_Areas/Criminal_Justice_Reform/The_impacts_of_incarceration_on_crime_10.pdf

See a report by the Justice Policy Institute, "Rethinking the Blues: How We Police in the U.S. and at What Cost," that shows that more police do not lead to more public safety: <u>http://www.justicepolicy.org/uploads/</u> justicepolicy/documents/rethinkingtheblues_final.pdf

See the "Freedom to Thrive" report by the Law for Black Lives, BYP100, and the Center for Popular Democracy: <u>https://www.populardemocracy.</u> <u>org/sites/default/files/Freedom%20To%20Thrive%2C%20Higher%20</u> <u>Res%20Version.pdf</u> Read about the Freedom Cities movement: <u>https://www.yesmagazine.</u> org/issue/sanctuary/2017/07/04/how-freedom-cities-can-make-allpeople-of-color-safer

Read about the #NoCopAcademy campaign in Chicago: <u>https://www.</u> <u>teenvogue.com/story/nocopacademy-wants-chicago-leadership-to-</u> <u>prioritize-schools-over-police</u>

Read about the Anti Police-Terror Project's "Defund OPD" Campaign in Oakland: <u>https://www.antipoliceterrorproject.org/defund-opd</u>

ENDNOTES

- 1 David Cloud, "On Life Support, Public Health in the Age of Mass Incarceration," Vera Institute of Justice, November 2014, <u>https://storage.googleapis.com/vera-web-assets/downloads/Publications/on-life-support-public-health-in-the-age-of-mass-incarceration/legacy_downloads/on-life-support-public-health-mass-incarceration-report.pdf.</u>
- 2 See, for example: Juleyka Lantigua-Williams, "Raise the Minimum Wage, Reduce Crime?" The Atlantic, May 3, 2016, https://www.theatlantic.com/ politics/archive/2016/05/raise-the-minimum-wage-reduce-crime/480912/; Ryan S. King, Marc Mauer, and Malcolm C. Young, "Incarceration and Crime: A Complex Relationship," The Sentencing Project, https://static. prisonpolicy.org/scans/sp/inc_crime.pdf, 8; Doug McVay, Vincent Schiraldi, and Jason Ziedenberg, "Treatment or Incarceration? National and State Findings on the Efficacy and Cost Savings of Drug Treatment versus Imprisonment, Justice Policy Institute, January 2004, https://justicepolicy. org/research/treatment-or-incarceration-national-and-state-findings-on-theefficacy-and-cost-savings-of-drug-treatment-versus-imprisonment/; Steven Hawkins, "Education vs. Incarceration," The American Prospect, December 6, 2010, https://prospect.org/special-report/education-vs.-incarceration/; ; Lance Lochner and Enrico Moretti, "The Effect of Education on Crime: Evidence from Prison Inmates, Arrests, and Self-Reports," October 2003,

http://eml.berkeley.edu/~moretti/Im46.pdf, 27; "Housing and Public Safety," Justice Policy Institute, November 1, 2007, <u>https://justicepolicy.org/</u> research/public-safety-brief-housing-and-public-safety/, 1.

- 3 "Freedom to Thrive: Reimagining Safety & Security in our Communities," The Center for Popular Democracy, Law for Black Lives, Black Youth Power Project 100, 2017, <u>https://www.populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/</u> Freedom%20To%20Thrive%2C%20Higher%20Res%20Version.pdf.
- See, for example: Michelle Alexander, The New Jim Crow: Mass
 Incarceration in the Age of Colorblindness, (New York: The New Press: 2012).
- 5 Interview with VOCAL-NY, May 2018.
- 6 See, for example: "Healthy and Safe Riverside County: Investing in What Works," Human Impact Partners, March 2017, <u>https://humanimpact.org/</u> <u>hipprojects/healthy-and-safe-riverside-county-investing-in-what-works/, 31.</u>
- 7 "Juanita Tennyson, "#NoCopAcademy Wants Chicago Leadership to Prioritize Schools Over Police," Teen Vogue. March 16, 2018, <u>https://www.teenvogue.com/story/nocopacademy-wants-chicagoleadership-to-prioritize-schools-over-police</u>".